NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

SEPTEMBER 4, 2014
Alamogordo, NM
These minutes reflect the actual order of business, not necessarily the order of the agenda.
I.
Call to Order, 9:00 a.m., Thursday, September 4, 2014
The regular meeting was called to order by President Christine Hall at 9:00, a.m., Thursday, September 4, 2014.  Board members present:  Christine Hall, Alicia McAninch, and Alfred Sena.    Board member participating by phone:  James Miyagishima.  Staff present:  Superintendent Linda Lyle; Margie Macias, Director of Institutional Support Services; Danette Fuller, Director of Educational Services; Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources; and Sylvia Hartley, Director of Business & Finance.  John Williams – Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance.

The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Regent McAninch.
III.
Introduction of Guests.
Herb Wright, Director of the NMSBVI Foundation was in attendance.  
IV.
Announcements – Board Comments. 
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that it is good to be at the ECP for this meeting.  Since the last meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents she was able to attend the August 18th NMSBVI Foundation Board of Director’s meeting and will provide a report on that meeting later on today’s agenda.  She also had the pleasure of touring the new Watkins Education Center on the Alamogordo campus.  It is beautiful, wonderful and exciting.  She stated that during her tour she saw staff scurrying around trying to get everything ready for the arrival of the students and the start of a new school year.  They were all very busy, but all seemed very excited about starting the school year in the new building.  She was able to address the Alamogordo campus staff during the staff training day and was happy to see everyone and meet the new staff.  She stated that she wants to thank the staff at Dekker/Perich/Sabatini, the architect for the new Watkins Education Center, for their outstanding work throughout the new building design and construction.  She also wants to recognize Margie Macias and Todd Gower for their outstanding work during this project.  She stated that she would like to congratulate Jeff Killebrew, NMSBVI Science/Math Teacher, who recently appeared in the Alamogordo Daily News.  The paper contained an excellent article regarding his System for Conceptualizing Spatial Concepts instructional tool.  Mr. Killebrew will be visiting with the Albuquerque Journal and KOAT 7 News who will put together new pieces featuring his innovative instructional tool.  She stated that the accomplishment of Mr. Killebrew, and the benefit that it brings to all students, are the kinds of things that we need to make sure the community around NMSBVI is aware of.  They want to know what is going on at our school.  She stated that there are a lot of people who have lived in Alamogordo for years who do not know what goes on at our school.  We need to do a better job of communicating with the people in our town, county, and state.  
James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning and stated that he is sorry he cannot be at this meeting in person, but he is currently attending an outstanding course at the Veteran’s Affairs Blind Rehabilitation Center in Tucson, Arizona.  He stated that he is looking forward to attending the next meeting of the board in person and seeing everyone.  

Alfred Sena – Wished everyone a good morning, and congratulated the staff and Regents on the start of another school year.  It sounds like we are in for a wonderful year, and he is excited about that.  He stated that he is envious of the board members who have had an opportunity to tour the new education center on the Alamogordo campus, but is looking forward to touring it in the near future.  
Christine Hall – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she is happy to be at the ECP for this meeting.  While we may not have our full complement of board members she is confident that it won’t be too long until the Governor’s Office fills the seat vacated by the resignation of Caroline Benavidez.  She stated that today is the 23rd anniversary of her move to Albuquerque.  And she is happy that she is able to serve on the Board of Regents of such a wonderful school, and work with the outstanding NMSBVI staff.  She feels very blessed to be in this position.  
V.
A.
Public Input.

There was no one present for public input.  

B.
Parent Input.

There was no one present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Hall asked if there were any revisions to the presented agenda.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the Major Focus for this meeting is a presentation by NMSBVI Science/Math Teacher Jeff Killebrew who wants to brief the Board on his journey during the development of the System for Conceptualizing Spatial Concepts instructional tool.  A firm time for this presentation cannot be identified as Mr. Killebrew is scheduled to be interviewed by the Albuquerque Journal at 10:00 a.m., and KOAT 7 News at 11:00 a.m.  She asked that Jeff Killebrew be allowed to present to the Board immediately following his 11:00 a.m. interview.  The Board agreed to be flexible and accommodate Jeff Killebrew so that he can present to the Board as his schedule allows.  There were no other revisions to the agenda.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the agenda for the September 4, 2014 Regular Meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents, as amended.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of July 24, 2014.  

President Hall asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.  
UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of July 24, 2014, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.

Superintendent Lyle stated that she would like to send her apologies from Sharon Hilton, Braille Transcriptionist for not being able to get all of the tactuals into the Braille board packet for President Hall.  The board packet that has the end of year report of actuals is very time intensive, and the reports were submitted to her so late that she ran out of time.  She offers her apology and will try to ensure that it does not happen in the future.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she wants to comment on the fantastic NMSBVI staff and their willingness to step up and take on unforeseen work.  Circumstances have required that she remain in the Albuquerque area and the staff on the Alamogordo Campus pick up the pieces and get things done in her absence.  She stated that she cannot say enough about their independence and the quality of their work.  She stated that we have set October 3, 2014 as the date for the new Watkins Educations Center grand opening.  We will be bringing a bus up to Albuquerque to pick up alumni, staff, Regents, parents, and others who may want to come down for the grand opening.  Invitations are being prepared and will be mailed out, and further details will be announced as we get closer to the event.  She stated that on September 3rd she met with the Instruction Leadership Team on the Alamogordo to work on the end of the strategic planning for the year.  It is an amazing group of men and women who participate on this team.  They have all learned to work together for the common goal.  We have some new members on the team and they have integrated into the team well and bring some fresh, new ideas.  It was a very good meeting with aggressive goals being set for the year.  She stated that she feels that the board will be very proud of them as these things unfold because it will result in publishable work that will contribute to the field.  She stated that she has nothing else to add, but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Investment Reports – June 2014.

Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of the Investment Reports for June 2014.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
B. Statement of Net Assets – June 2014.

Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of the Statement of Net Assets for June 2014.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
C. Statement of Cash Flow – June 2014.

Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of the Statement of Cash Flow for June 2014.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions. 

D. Operating Budget/Expense Report – June 2014.
Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of the Operating Budget/Expense Report for June 2014.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Alfred Sena, the Board moved to approve the June 2014 Financial Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
E. Foundation Report.

Alicia McAninch reported on the work of the NMSBVI Foundation since the last meeting.  This included:  new member Agnes Vallejos who is the parent of a former ECP student; the Foundation’s success in making it to the second round in the selection for beneficiaries from the Rotary Del Sol Governor’s Ball; the approval of the Foundation’s grant request to Wells Fargo Bank which will result in $1500.00 to the Foundation; details on the annual Greater Albuquerque Lyon’s Club Bowl-a-Thon to benefit the ECP campus; the efforts of Foundation Board Member Richard Koehler to recruit two board members from Alamogordo; and ongoing efforts to prepare the Foundation for the upcoming audit.  Following her presentation Alicia McAninch stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.  
Note:  Before the conclusion of the NMSBVI Board of Regent’s meeting news was received that the NMSBVI Foundation was selected as one of three beneficiaries from the Rotary Del Sol Governor’s Ball.  The Board congratulated NMSBVI Foundation Director Herb Wright and  the NMSBVI Board of Directors for this monumental accomplishment.
VIII.
Executive Session.  
9:23 a.m. to 9:53 a.m., September 4, 2014.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Alfred Sena, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:23 a.m., Thursday, September 4, 2014, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss: Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; and Legal Issues.  Participating will be Regents Hall, Sena, McAninch, and Miyagishima, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, and Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources. Roll call vote:  Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Sena – aye, Regent Hall – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Alfred Sena, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 9:53 a.m., Thursday, September 4, 2014, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 where they discussed: Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; and Legal Issues.   Roll call vote:  Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Sena – aye, Regent Hall – aye.
X.
Policies & Procedures.
A. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 511, Orientation & Mobility.
Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 511.  She stated that during the July 24 Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents a revision to NMSBVI Policy 521, Student Physical Restraint was presented.  During the discussion regarding the revision recommendation the Board expressed a desire to have a statement included in the policy that addressed the importance of the white cane for independent travel and the school’s policy that removal of the cane not be used as a consequence of escalated behavior.  The presented revision to Policy 521 was therefore tabled with the intent of adding this section, and would then be brought back to the Board during this meeting.  During meetings to discuss that revision to the policy an instruction team committee determined that the statement regarding the importance of white canes would be more appropriately placed in NMSBVI Policy 511, Orientation & Mobility instead of the policy regarding physical restraint.  The revision to NMSBVI Policy 511 presented as part of today’s meeting agenda contains a paragraph in Section 3.2 which addresses the importance of the white cane and the school’s policy that removal of the cane not be used as a consequence for behavior.  Following discussion the Board agreed that the incorporation of the white cane statement into Policy 511 is appropriate.
UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision of NMSBVI Policy 511, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 521, Student Physical Restraint.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 521.  She stated that this policy was last reviewed in 2011, and was in need of revision to bring it into alignment with current practice.  She reviewed the contents of the revision.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Alfred Sena, the board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 521, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

XI.
Other Items.

A. Personnel Report.

Veronica Hernandez stated that she has one change to her presented report.  The presented report reflects that Sherry Montero has submitted her letter of retirement.  She was hired on September 1, 2000 and will retire on December 1, 2014.  Since the printing of the presented report we have received 3 other notifications of retirement.  Those are:  Sherry Lovelace who will retire June 30, 2015; Susan Stanke who will retire June 30, 2015; and Margaret Bateman who will retire the end of December 2014.   Superintendent Lyle sated that Sherry Montero, Sherry Lovelace, and Susan Stanke were among the first hires for the Family, Infant, Toddler (FIT) program, so they have been with the program since its inception.  The departure of all 4 of these ladies will leave in a big hole that will be tough to fill.  Veronica Hernandez stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
B. Program Updates.

Superintendent Lyle stated that Brenda Holmes sends her regrets that she had to miss this meeting.  NMSBVI is up for accreditation next year, so Brenda Holmes and her instructional team are at a meeting regarding the upcoming accreditation.  We were last accredited 5 years ago.  The preparation work for that accreditation was extensive.  But all of the hard work and processes that were put in place have been maintained and will make accreditation much easier on everyone this year.  Accreditation is about a practice of continuous improvement, which is not an issue at NMSBVI.  We live that every day.  She stated that she would like to compliment Virginia McGoldrick who is an Intensive Support Teacher at the Residential Campus, and is a certified Teacher of the Visually Impaired (TVI).  Last Spring we challenged Virginia to figure out how to create workable strategies for high school age students who have neurological impairments, specifically those that are subtle but impact social relationships, such as facial recognition issues, or social space issues, etc.  Virginia McGoldrick has taken that challenge and ran with it.  She has done extensive research in that area.  She stated that she met with Virginia on September 3rd, as part of the instructional strategic planning meeting, and Virginia laid out her plan and expressed a concern to the group that there may be something wrong with her next steps.  The group helped her to figure out that her steps were too big, and made suggestions on what to place in the holes.  We took a student with PVL, from a school district, so that she would have a student to work on, and the things that she has developed are amazing.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she will have Virginia McGoldrick present some of these things to the Board at the next meeting on the Residential Campus.  Alicia McAninch stated that it is exciting to see that the staff is doing research on specific conditions for the benefit of the student’s that they serve.  It is also exciting to see that they are taking their research and program development and presenting it to others in our field.  She stated that she is very proud of the NMSBVI staff.  
Danette Fuller stated that in Outreach, they continue to do their Monday morning phone calls to check in with each other, and continue to work to help the interns.  All of the interns now have a mentor assigned, and all of the mentors have made contact with their intern.  Some mentors have visited their intern in their district more than once or twice to lend assistance.  She stated that Jamie Berryhill from the Residential Campus has joined the Outreach Team and she will mentor the Albuquerque interns.  She should be of great assistance to the interns in the Albuquerque area.  She stated that the mentors have chosen to meet once a month, by phone conference, so that they can all share their struggles, accomplishments, and to lend assistance to each other.  That should be very beneficial to the program.  She stated that it is exciting to see school district’s getting their own TVIs.  She stated that there are three districts where we have committed to helping them complete functional vision assessments.  These districts have large numbers of students who have out of date functional vision assessments, so we have formed a team that will go into the district and assist with providing their students with up to date assessments.  She stated that exciting things are happening in the Outreach Department.  We are really beginning to make connections around the state.  She stated that in the area of Admissions, and as a result of camps, there are 3 students in Gallup that want to attend school on the Residential Campus.  She has a trip scheduled to Gallup so that she can meet with the parents of these students, and the student’s Special Education Director.  The TVI in Gallup is very supportive of our school, and has stated that our camps coming to her area have made a huge difference for her and her students.  We have two elementary students, one being in Santa Fe, and one in Sunland Park, that we are working with the districts to try to get to the Residential Campus.  Both are young Braille students who need immersion in Braille.  They are only getting 3 hours a week of Braille instruction within their districts, which is not enough for their needs.  She stated that she thinks that we are beginning to make connections with Special Education Directors and TVIs around the state.  We are going to make a video of the day in the life of a student, and have some of the students provide the narration.  It is amazing to watch the transformation of our students.  We have students come to us with limited independence and low expectations, and get to watch them develop confidence in their abilities to do things independently.  The unity on the campuses regarding what we teach to our students is inspiring; with independence being a prime focus.   
Superintendent Lyle stated that the ECP currently has 9 classrooms of students this year and the school year has started off well.  She stated that due to outside interferences, Patty Beecher and herself are not at 100%.  Because of this she would like to propose that we defer starting the research classroom for a little bit.  The start of that classroom will take a great deal of attention to detail, and circumstances at this time just won’t allow that to happen.  The Board supported the Superintendent’s request to delay the start of the research classroom until the schedules of the Superintendent and Patty Beecher allow.  
Superintendent Lyle stated that the Birth to 3 Program is dealing with some upcoming staff retirements, which is always a scary thing.  But the program is progressing nicely this school year.  

Superintendent Lyle stated that the Personnel Preparation Program is doing great.  They are off and running and have their onsites this weekend and next weekend.  The program looks like it is going to be real solid this year.

Following her presentation Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
C.
Legal Services Contract – Ortiz.
Margie Macias presented a request to renew the current legal services contract with Tony F. Ortiz, Attorney at Law, under the Small Purchase Limit for Professional Services.  If approved, a new Professional Services Contract will be executed for a contract period of September 5, 2014 through September 4, 2015.  Total contract costs will be determined on an “as needed” basis not to exceed the small purchase limit of $60,000 per contract period.  Mr. Ortiz has provided legal counsel to NMSBVI for five years under his tenure with a different firm and has provided services, under his own practice, for the past year.  NMSBVI has been pleased with the services provided by Mr. Ortiz and wishes to continue contracting for services through his firm.  Following her presentation she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Alfred Sena asked if we have found a need for a new contract that allows total contract period fees to go beyond $60,000?  Margie Macias stated that we have not.  
UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the request to renew the current Legal Services Contract with Tony F. Ortiz, Attorney at Law, under the Small Purchase Limit for Professional Services, for the contract period September 5, 2014 through September 4, 2015, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
D.
Legal Services Contract – C&Mc.

Margie Macias presented a request to renew the current contract with Cuddy & McCarthy, LLP under the Small Purchase Limit for Professional Services.  If approved, a new Professional Services Contract will be executed for a contract period of December 14, 2014 through December 13, 2015.  Total contract costs will be determined on an “as needed” basis not to exceed the small purchase limit of $60,000 per contract period.  Mr. John Kennedy of Cuddy & McCarthy, LLP has provided legal counsel on procurement and construction issues for the past five years.  NMSBVI has been pleased with the services of Cuddy & McCarthy, LLP and wishes to continue contracting for services through this firm.  Following her presentation she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Alfred Sena, the Board moved to approve the request to renew the current Legal Services Contract with Cuddy & McCarthy, LLP under the Small Purchase Limit for Professional Services for the contract period December 14, 2014 through 
December 13, 2015, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
E.
RPSP – Closeout of FY2014.
Superintendent Lyle presented the Research and Public Service Project (RPSP) FY2014 Program Close-out Report for the boards review and approval.  She stated that the document that has been provided at this meeting is not the final document.  In order to meet the deadline for submission of documents in support of this meeting we found it necessary to present the draft copies.  Since submission of these documents a final review has been done and the clean documents have been completed.  She stated that if the Board is agreeable, we will discuss this report using the draft copies and then send the final copies to the Board before they are sent to the NM Higher Education Department (HED).  The documents are due in Santa Fe by September 13, 2014.  The Board was agreeable.  Superintendent Lyle explained that RPSP is the state’s process for adding funding to an operating budget.  It’s the only venue that we have, through HED, to ask the legislature for increased funding.  We stayed in alignment with the direction that we have been going.  We kept the Early Childhood Program stable at the level of funding that we have been receiving, and we are seeking increases in funding for Outreach/Low Vision Clinic, which is our place of growth.  In order to get increased funding you have to provide increased services.  Our long term issue is that we need to make sure that as our reserve fund goes lower we have revenue to replace it.  To date that is not an issue and the RPSP is the vehicle to keep funding flowing to offset the costs associated with increased services.  Superintendent Lyle reviewed the contents of the RPSP Closeout FY2014 documents for the Early Childhood Program and Outreach/Low Vision Clinic and explained that we will need approval of the presented RPSP and signature from the Board so that we can submit by the September 13, 2014 deadline.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the RPSP Closeout of Fiscal Year 2014 for the Early Childhood Program, as presented, with final documents to be provided.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Alfred Sena, the Board moved to approve the RPSP Closeout of Fiscal Year 2014 for the Outreach/Low Vision Clinic, as presented, with final documents to be provided.  (carried unanimously)

F. RPSP – Performance Measures for FY2016.

Superintendent Lyle presented Research and Public Service Project (RPSP) FY2016 Performance Measures Report for the boards review and approval.  She stated that the document that has been provided at this meeting is not the final document.  In order to meet the deadline for submission of documents in support of this meeting we found it necessary to present the draft copies.  Since submission of these documents a final review has been done and the clean documents have been completed.  She stated that if the Board is agreeable, we will discuss this report using the draft copies and then send the final copies to the Board before they are sent to the NM Higher Education Department (HED).  The documents are due in Santa Fe by September 13, 2014.  The Board was agreeable.  Superintendent Lyle reviewed the contents of the RPSP Performance Measures for FY2016 documents for the Early Childhood Program and Outreach/Low Vision Clinic and explained that we will need approval of the presented RPSP and signature from the Board so that we can submit by the September 13, 2014 deadline.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Alfred Sena, the Board moved to approve the RPSP Performance Measures, FY2016, for the Early Childhood Program, as presented, with final documents to be provided.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the RPSP Performance Measures, FY2016, for the Outreach/Low Vision Clinic, as presented, with final documents to be provided.  (carried unanimously)
G. FY2014 Report of Actuals.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Fiscal Year 2014 Report of Actuals for the Board’s review and approval.  She reviewed the contents of the report.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.  Alfred Sena stated that while he does not have any questions he does want to say that this report contains a tremendous amount of information and he would like to compliment Sylvia Hartley and the Business and Finance staff for the hard work that it takes to capture all of this information and use it to develop such a comprehensive report.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would also like to commend Sylvia Hartley, Veronica Hernandez and the Business and Finance staff on their work on our budgeting processes.  They make sure things are concise, comprehensive, and clean. That is not an easy task as the different state offices that we work with all seem to have different systems.  So Business and Finance must develop reports that meet the requirements of all of the offices, and they must be able to interpret what each office needs.  Veronica Hernandez and Superintendent Lyle stated that each department also needs to be recognized as they manage their budgets exceptionally well.  We provide them funds for each program, and they ensure that they are frugal in their spending while maintaining the quality of their services.  We seldom see any department exceed their budget unless there is a significant growth within their program.  
UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the Fiscal Year 2014 Report of Actuals, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
H. Vehicle Mileage Report.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Vehicle Mileage Report for the Board’s information.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions. 
I. Capital Projects Update.

Margie Macias reviewed the contents of the Capital Projects Update, which included:  New Watkins Education Building Project; Site Improvement Project – Phase 1; Health Services and Jack Hall Buildings Renovations; and Recreation Center/Ditzler Auditorium Renovations and Old Watkins Education Center Renovations.  Following per review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.  
J.
Election of Board Officers.

President Hall stated that it is the time of the year when the Board elects officers for the upcoming one year term.  She stated that the floor is open to nominations for the NMSBVI Board of Regents officer positions.
UPON A NOMINATION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Alfred Sena, the Board moved to reelect Christine Hall as the Board President for the period October 2014 through September 2015.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A NOMINATION by Christine Hall, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to elect Alfred Sena as the Board Vice President for the period October 2014 through September 2015 .  (carried unanimously)

UPON A NOMINATION by Christine Hall, seconded by Alfred Sena, the Board moved to reelect Alicia McAninch as the Board Secretary for the period October 2014 through September 2015.  (carried unanimously)
IX.
Major Focus.
Jeff Killibrew, Science/Math Teacher on the Residential Campus briefed the board on his invention designed to assist students through spatial awareness.  The System for Conceptualizing Spatial Concepts instructional tool was developed by Jeff Killebrew as a result of his experience in instructing students at NMSBVI.  It was initially developed to help teach concepts to blind/visually impaired students, but has since grown to become a valuable tool for all students across a wide range of educational subjects and concepts.  Jeff Killebrew explained the initial development, ongoing modifications to the tool, the process that he has experienced in his pursuit of a patent for the tool, and his desire to see his invention become a standard teaching tool in all schools and at all grade levels.  Since the introduction of his teaching tool Jeff Killebrew has been invited to present at multiple conferences and venues, had a story published by the Alamogordo Daily News, and recently was interviewed by the Albuquerque Journal and KOAT Channel 7 news.
Following his presentation the Board congratulated Mr. Killebrew and expressed their pleasure at having Mr. Killebrew as a teacher at NMSBVI.

XII.
Information to the Board.

A. Board Meeting Schedule.
Following discussion the Board approved the following revisions to the 2014-2015 Board Calendar:

October 3, 2014
Schedule Board to attend the grand opening of the New Watkins Education Center on the Alamogordo Campus.

November 5, 2014
Cancelled October 23 meeting date and rescheduled to November 5th on the Alamogordo Campus.

December 11, 2014
Identified the ECP as the meeting site for the Dec meeting.
B. Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions.

C. Supplementary Packet.

1. Activity Fund Checklist – July 2014
There were no questions.

2. General Fund Checklist – July 2014
There were no questions.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 12:14 p.m., Thursday, September 4, 2014.
(Approved 11/5/14)



(Approved 11/5/14)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Christine Hall, President


Linda M. Lyle, Superintendent
NMSBVI Board of Regents
Regular Meeting September 4, 2014   
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